#### INSTITUTIONS OF DEMOCRATIC GOVERNANCE

# Political Power of the Chinese Communist Party Under General Secretary Xi Jinping

In China's one-party, authoritarian political system, the Chinese Communist Party plays a leading role in the state and society.<sup>2</sup> Observers note that the central role of the Party in governing the servers note that the tentral fole of the Farty in governing the state appears to have strengthened since Party General Secretary and President Xi Jinping came into power in November 2012,<sup>3</sup> a development that has further "blurred" the lines between Party and government, according to some experts.<sup>4</sup> During the Commission's 2016 reporting year, under Xi's leadership, the Party development has been party development. manded absolute loyalty 5 and continued to direct and influence politics and society at all levels, including in the military,<sup>6</sup> economy,<sup>7</sup> media,<sup>8</sup> civil society,<sup>9</sup> and family life.<sup>10</sup> State-run media outlets reported that President Xi emphasized the Party's claims to leadership over "political, military, civil, and academic-east, west, south, north, and center" at a senior-level Party meeting in January 2016.11 After the 18th Party Central Committee approved the Proposal on Drafting the 13th Five-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development at its Fifth Plenum in October 2015, 12 the government adopted the plan during the annual legislative and political advisory sessions in March 2016.13 The 13th Five-Year Plan reiterates a vision to "spur a great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation" in line with the "Chinese dream." <sup>14</sup> Xi introduced the concept of the "Chinese dream" in 2013,<sup>15</sup> promoting a Party-and government-centric model of "socialism with Chinese characteristics" in economics, politics, and society 16 that rejects so-called "Western values" 17 and "hostile forces." 18

# XI JINPING'S LEADING ROLE

This past year, the Commission observed a continued emphasis on Xi's leading role in guiding decisionmaking in Party, government, and military affairs. Reports suggested that Xi used the ongoing anticorruption campaign, intensified Party disciplinary measures, opported his speeches as ideological guidance, and continued his chairmanship of at least six leading small groups (lingdao xiaozu) in the Party Central Committee to strengthen his power within the Party. Following central Party meetings that featured calls to strengthen the Party's role as the "core" (hexin) of Chinese government and society, several provincial and local Party leaders referred to Xi as the "core" of Party leadership 24—a term previously used to characterize Deng Xiaoping and Jiang Zemin, former Party General Secretaries. In a development that observers assert further signals Xi's increased power over the military, in April 2016, Xi gained a new title as the commander-inchief of the Central Military Commission's Joint Battle Command Center and urged the command system to be "absolutely loyal." Reports this past year noted official propaganda efforts focusing on Xi's leadership style and policies that some observers found reminiscent of Chairman Mao Zedong's "cult of personality," highlighting Xi's efforts to amass personalized power. An Australian academic characterized Xi as the "chairman of everything," noting

that Xi's leadership style represented a departure from previous leaders' adherence to the concerns of Party elders and the post-Mao model of collective decisionmaking. Xi's restrictive media policies reportedly elicited criticism from property tycoon and popular social media commentator Ren Zhiqiang, Thinese media outlet Caixin, and anonymous sources. If For more information on critiques of Xi's media policy, see Section II—Freedom of Expression. Moreover, the Central Commission for Discipline Inspection, the Party institution that has spearheaded the anticorruption campaign closely associated with Xi, a published an essay in March 2016 on its website titled, "A Thousand Yes-Men Cannot Equal One Honest Advisor," the Party, according to observers.

## Party-Building in Civil Society Organizations

The Communist Party continued to prioritize expanding its presence in civil society through "Party-building," <sup>37</sup> a policy of establishing groups of Party members within civil society organizations. <sup>38</sup> A Party Central Committee opinion from September 2015 guided local-level Party committees to ensure that Party groups in non-governmental social organizations (*shehui zuzhi*) "guarantee the political direction" of such organizations by promoting the Party line, implementing Party decisions, studying Xi's important speeches and thought, and ensuring that social organizations follow national law. <sup>39</sup> Provincial Party committees and officials in Anhui, <sup>40</sup> Guizhou, <sup>41</sup> Gansu, <sup>42</sup> and Liaoning provinces <sup>43</sup> released plans that assign greater personal responsibility to Party officials to develop active Party groups in social organizations. <sup>44</sup>

# Anticorruption Campaign and Challenges

This past year, President and Party General Secretary Xi Jinping's wide-reaching anticorruption campaign 45 to reduce graft and strengthen Party discipline 46 continued snaring so-called "tigers" and "flies"—high- and low-level Party officials 47—in a manner that one scholar called selective in enforcement, non-transparent, and politicized.<sup>48</sup> The Central Commission for Discipline Inspection (CCDI) targeted officials in the government,<sup>49</sup> military,<sup>50</sup> state security apparatus,<sup>51</sup> media,<sup>52</sup> and business<sup>53</sup> this past year. By the end of 2015, CCDI authorities had reportedly investigated at least one high-level official from every provincial-level administrative area <sup>54</sup> and, according to Xinhua, administered disciplinary penalties for nearly 300,000 officials. <sup>55</sup> The Supreme People's Procuratorate investigated a total of 40,834 cases of professional misconduct involving 54,249 people in 2015,56 numbers comparable to the previous year.<sup>57</sup> The CCDI announced plans to boost the efficiency of discipline inspection within central Party and government entities 58 by expanding the scope of monitoring to lower levels,<sup>59</sup> strengthening intra-Party accountability mechanisms,<sup>60</sup> and setting up more "resident supervisor offices" within central, provincial-, and local-level departments.<sup>61</sup> Reports in domestic and international media outlets during this reporting year raised allegations of torture 62 and the unnatural deaths of officials, 63 including alleged suicides.<sup>64</sup> The CCDI also continued to administer the

non-transparent and extralegal disciplinary process of *shuanggui* ("double designation"), which requires Party members to appear for interrogation at a designated time and place.<sup>65</sup> Following its November 2015 review of China's compliance with the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, the UN Committee against Torture expressed concern in its concluding observations that Party members held under *shuanggui* may be denied access to counsel and are at risk of torture, and recommended that the system be abolished.<sup>66</sup>

Despite the anticorruption efforts directed by central Party officials, corruption remains a major problem.<sup>67</sup> In April 2016, the International Consortium of Investigative Journalists published internal documents from a Panamanian law firm containing information on offshore companies tied to nine families of high-level Party officials, including President Xi Jinping.<sup>68</sup> In the same month, Xi announced that a pilot program banning business operations of family members of senior Party officials will be expanded from Shanghai municipality to Beijing and Chongqing municipalities, Guangdong province, and the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region as part of the anticorruption campaign.<sup>69</sup>

# "Rule by Fear": Continued Crackdown on Free Speech and Assembly and Democracy Advocacy

Officials continued a broad ideological and political crackdown on the Party and bureaucracy, human rights lawyers, business leaders, and bloggers, generating what one scholar called a climate of "rule by fear." <sup>70</sup> The Chinese government employed the use of "fear techniques" by televising and "advertising" <sup>71</sup> the suppression of both Chinese and foreign nationals. <sup>72</sup> Notable televised confessions in this past year include those of legal advocacy non-governmental organization (NGO) cofounder and Swedish human rights advocate Peter Dahlin; <sup>73</sup> lawyers Zhang Kai and Wang Yu; <sup>74</sup> elected village Party committee chief Lin Zulian; <sup>75</sup> and four Hong Kong booksellers—Swedish citizen Gui Minhai, <sup>76</sup> Cheung Chi-ping, <sup>77</sup> Lam Wing-kei, <sup>78</sup> and Lui Bo. <sup>79</sup> In addition to what observers believed were forced confessions, <sup>80</sup> the alleged cross-jurisdiction abductions and arbitrary detentions of Chinese and foreign nationals during this past year <sup>81</sup> violated Article 9 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which stipulates that "no one shall be subjected to arbitrary arrest, detention, or exile." <sup>82</sup> [For more information on the cases of the Hong Kong booksellers, see Section VI—Developments in Hong Kong and Macau.]

Chinese authorities also continued to harass, detain, and impose prison sentences on democracy advocates who exercised their rights to freedom of speech, assembly, and demonstration. Representative cases of advocates whom authorities targeted this past year included:

• Qin Yongmin and Zhao Suli. In January 2015, authorities in Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, detained Qin, a founder of the banned China Democracy Party and the domestic NGO China Human Rights Watch, and his wife Zhao.<sup>83</sup> In May 2016, another rights advocate confirmed Qin's detention in Wuhan.<sup>84</sup> As of June 2016, Zhao's whereabouts and the

charges against her, if any, remained unknown.<sup>85</sup> After holding Qin incommunicado for 17 months, authorities indicted Qin on the charge of "subversion of state power" in June 2016.<sup>86</sup>

- the charge of "subversion of state power" in June 2016.<sup>86</sup>
   Authorities in Beijing municipality detained protesters gathered outside the Beijing No. 2 Intermediate People's Court during public interest lawyer Pu Zhiqiang's trial in December 2015.<sup>87</sup> Authorities reportedly detained **Zhang Zhan**,<sup>88</sup> **Wang Su'e**,<sup>89</sup> **Qu Hongxia**,<sup>90</sup> **Ran Chongbi**,<sup>91</sup> **Li Meiqing**,<sup>92</sup> **Wen Rengui**,<sup>93</sup> and **Sheng Lanfu**,<sup>94</sup> on suspicion of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble," <sup>95</sup> and released them in January 2016. <sup>96</sup>
- **Xu Qin.** In January 2016, authorities in Beijing detained and arrested Xu, acting secretary-general of China Human Rights Watch and member of an affiliated group, Rose China, 97 on suspicion of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble" ahead of a planned gathering of hundreds of petitioners in Beijing. 98 Authorities released Xu on February 2.99
- Yin Weihe. Authorities in Xiangxiang city, Xiangtan municipality, Hunan province, detained Yin in September 2013 on suspicion of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble," reportedly for sharing information on the 1989 Tiananmen protests and official corruption. Authorities tried him in January 2014 101 and released him on bail in October 2014, 102 before detaining him again in December 2015. 103 In March 2016, the Xiangxiang Municipal People's Court sentenced Yin to three years' imprisonment for "picking quarrels and provoking trouble." 104
- Liu Shaoming. Police in Guangzhou municipality, Guangdong province, criminally detained labor rights advocate Liu in May 2015 and charged him in July 2015 with "inciting subversion of state power" for writing and sharing political essays online related to the 1989 Tiananmen protests. 105 The Guangzhou Intermediate People's Court heard Liu's case in April 2016, 106 but as of July 2016 had not issued a verdict. 107 In June 2016, a court in Hangzhou municipality, Zhejiang province, convicted democracy advocates Lu Gengsong and Chen Shuqing of "subversion of state power" and sentenced them to prison terms of 11 years and 10 years and 6 months, respectively, for writing pro-democracy essays and for involvement with the China Democracy Party. 108

This past year, authorities persecuted individuals for participating in memorial events in remembrance of the violent suppression of the 1989 Tiananmen protests. According to one report, authorities questioned, held in custody, criminally detained, sent on forced "vacation," or harassed at least 53 individuals. 109 Cases included:

• On May 31, 2016, police in Beijing municipality criminally detained **Zhao Changqing**, **Zhang Baocheng**, **Xu Caihong**, **Li Wei**, **Ma Xinli**, and **Liang Taiping** <sup>110</sup> after they had attended a private gathering at Zhao's home on May 30 to commemorate the Tiananmen protests and call for the release of Guo Feixiong and Yu Shiwen. <sup>111</sup> The six were all subsequently released on bail in June and July. <sup>112</sup>

• Fu Hailu. Public security authorities in Chengdu municipality, Sichuan province, detained Fu on May 28, 2016, 113 and formally arrested him on July 5 on suspicion of "inciting subversion of state power" 114 after he posted pictures online of satirically labeled liquor bottles commemorating the 1989 protests. 115 Authorities also reportedly detained and formally arrested Chen Bing, Luo Fuyu, and Zhang Juanyong on suspicion of "inciting subversion of state power" in connection with Fu's case. 116

Authorities also pursued criminal cases against people detained in 2014, prior to the 25th anniversary of the 1989 Tiananmen protests and their violent suppression, including:

- In January 2016, the Guangzhou Intermediate People's Court in Guangdong sentenced democracy advocates **Tang Jingling,** <sup>117</sup> **Yuan Chaoyang,** <sup>118</sup> and **Wang Qingying** <sup>119</sup>—nicknamed the "Three Gentlemen of Guangzhou"—to five years; three years and six months; and two years and six months in prison, respectively, for "inciting subversion of state power." <sup>120</sup>
- **Pu Zhiqiang.** In December 2015, the Beijing No. 2 Intermediate People's Court sentenced prominent public interest lawyer Pu Zhiqiang to three years' imprisonment, suspended for three years, for "inciting ethnic hatred" and "picking quarrels and provoking trouble" <sup>121</sup> for seven microblog posts that criticized government officials and China's ethnic policies. <sup>122</sup>

Promoting "Socialist Political Democratic Consultative Processes"

This past year, central Communist Party authorities did not undertake any substantial political liberalization, <sup>123</sup> but instead pledged to continue improving China's "socialist political democratic consultative system" with the aim of strengthening Party leadership. <sup>124</sup> Chinese officials have described China's political system as a "socialist democracy" with "multi-party cooperation" and "political consultation" under the leadership of the Communist Party. <sup>125</sup> In the past, types of "consultation" have included intraparty input on decisions about Party cadre appointments, development projects at grassroots levels, and some draft laws, as well as discussions between Party representatives and the national Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC) and the eight "democratic" minor parties under the CPPCC umbrella. <sup>126</sup> In March 2016, state-run media published commentary emphasizing the role of the CPPCC and promoting the CPPCC's importance as the official channel for "democratic consultations" and increasing public trust. <sup>127</sup>

# Democratic Governance in China's One-Party State

Sources from this past year highlighted several instances in which officials interfered with or inhibited meaningful public participation in local elections, 128 undermining the ability of Chinese political institutions to meet the standards for "genuine" elections outlined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights 129 and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. 130 Chinese advocates for fair elections called for the National People's Con-

gress to guarantee judicial protection of voters' legal rights as defined by the PRC Organic Law of Village Committees. $^{131}$  Reports from a human rights organization highlighted problems with local elections, including local officials' unlawful establishment of working groups to influence outcomes, <sup>132</sup> lack of public participation in the nomination process, <sup>133</sup> and lack of official response to citizens' complaints regarding election malfeasance. 134 As an example of official harassment of an election participant, in June 2016, public security authorities in Yongjing county, Linxia Hui Autonomous Prefecture, Gansu province, criminally detained rights advocate Qu Mingxue—along with Zhang Lujun, Liu Mingxue, and Wang Mingzhu, who were released on the same day—on suspicion of "disrupting elections" 135 for recommending Liu as an independent write-in candidate in a June 20 local people's congress election in Yongjing and supporting his independent candidacy on social media. 136 Authorities formally arrested Qu on July 2 137 but decided not to indict him, releasing him on July 28. 138 In addition, in August 2016, Zixi county, Fuzhou municipality, Jiangxi province, public security officials ordered Yang Wei to serve 10 days' administrative detention after he requested forms from local government offices to run as an independent candidate in the provincial people's congress elections. 139

#### A New Round of Protests in Wukan Village 140

In June 2016, international and Chinese official media outlets reported a new round of protests in Wukan, a village in Donghai subdistrict, Lufeng city, Shanwei municipality, Guangdong province, over the detention of the village committee's Communist Party Secretary Lin Zulian. <sup>141</sup> Wukan was the site of major protests in 2011 over land expropriation issues and the death of a village protest leader while in custody. <sup>142</sup> Provincial-level authorities subsequently allowed a village committee election in March 2012 in which protest leaders were directly elected to the committee, including Lin. <sup>143</sup> Further protest broke out in Wukan in 2014 when local villagers claimed government interference in village elections following the detention of two candidates who helped to organize the 2011 protests and who had been elected to the village committee in 2012. <sup>144</sup>

According to an official notice from the Lufeng public security bureau, on June 17, 2016, Lufeng authorities imposed "coercive measures" against Lin for allegedly "accepting bribes." <sup>145</sup> Media reports, however, indicated that authorities detained Lin after he announced a public meeting to protest the lack of official progress in the government's pledge to return farmland. <sup>146</sup> On June 21, Shanwei officials released a prerecorded confession of Lin admitting to taking bribes, which local residents reportedly found unconvincing, <sup>147</sup> and formally arrested him on July 21. <sup>148</sup> The Hong Kong-based newspaper South China Morning Post reported that authorities warned two prominent rights lawyers not to work on the case. <sup>149</sup> After Lin's detention, local authorities placed Lin's family members under 24-hour surveillance, conditions that reportedly led Lin's grandson to attempt suicide in early August. <sup>150</sup>

### Implementation of Open Government and Citizen Access to Information

Chinese authorities reiterated their intent to improve open government affairs and to aim for a higher level of information disclosure to the public. <sup>151</sup> Following official guidance from the Communist Party <sup>152</sup> and State Council <sup>153</sup> that called on government agencies to improve transparency, promote administrative reform, and restrain officials from arbitrarily exercising their authority, the Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office issued an opinion in February 2016 to further strengthen work on the open government information (OGI) system. <sup>154</sup> The opinion stipulated that government agencies must effectively improve disclosure, achieve a high level of civic participation, elevate access to information, and foster public trust. <sup>155</sup>

Despite progress on policy and regulatory measures, transparency and access to government data are still lacking and implementation of the 2008 Open Government Information Regulations  $^{156}$  remain problematic. Chinese authorities reportedly denied or ignored OGI requests, including in cases related to land dispossession and forcible relocation, <sup>157</sup> government spending, <sup>158</sup> and criminal matters. 159 Several rights advocates filed lawsuits against government agencies after officials denied their OGI requests for data submitted to the UN Committee against Torture. 160 Authorities also rejected OGI requests on the grounds of "state secrets." 161 Government agencies are required to develop "negative lists" that specifically enumerate the types of information that are not subject to disclosure, including information that may "endanger state security, economic security, public security, or social stability." 162 A lack of transparency in trade-related regulations 163 and clarity in policy regulating Chinese stock markets reportedly has contributed to difficulties for investors in China. In addition to calls for improved transparency, reports noted that central authorities have admitted to publishing unreliable information in the past year. 165 [For more information on lack of transparency in China's commercial environment, see Section III—Commercial Rule of Law.]

### Social Credit System

In an effort to address the lack of trust in Chinese society, in 2014, the State Council released a planning outline for the creation of a national social credit system to measure and improve the credibility of government agencies, organizations, and individuals in four main areas: administrative affairs, business, society, and justice. According to the planning outline, laws, regulations, and a standard system of supervision and management for administering social credit should be in place by 2020. Hedia reports speculate that by 2020 every individual will have a personalized social credit score. Each individual's score will reflect a wide range of information, including financial data, criminal records, traffic violations, social media activity, and consumer purchases. While the State Council planning outline includes the goals of increasing government transparency and accountability and reducing official misconduct, To critics have raised concerns about negative privacy implications of this nationwide system, 171 noting that the social

credit system is part of the Chinese government's ongoing efforts to counter perceived threats and shape citizens' behavior through massive data-gathering and surveillance.<sup>172</sup>

The Chinese government continued plans to establish the national social credit system this past year.<sup>173</sup> In June 2016, the State Council issued a guiding opinion on building the social credit system, directing national and provincial government agencies to construct an "interregional and cross-departmental mechanism for encouraging trustworthiness and punishing dishonesty." <sup>174</sup> The opinion outlined four main areas of "dishonest" behavior punishable under a unified social credit mechanism: "severely endangering" public health and safety, including in medicine, the environment, industry, and manufacturing; "severely harming fair market competition and order and normal social order," including bribery, tax evasion, loan evasion, and wage payment violations; "refusal to fulfill legal obligations," including failing to comply with judicial sentences or administrative decisions; and "refusal to fulfill national defense obligations," including declining or evading military service. <sup>175</sup> The opinion also called for government and public organizations, financial institutions, credit and rating agencies, and professional associations to create and publish "red lists" of those who are "severely dishonest," and provide them to government departments. <sup>176</sup>

#### Notes to Section III—Institutions of Democratic Governance

Notes to Section III—Institutions of Democratic Governance

¹Freedom House, "Freedom in the World 2016—China," last visited 7 July 16; Jidong Chen et al., "Sources of Authoritarian Responsiveness: A Field Experiment in China," American Journal of Political Science, Vol. 60, No. 2 (April 2016), 383; David Shambaugh, China's Future (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2016), 98. Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, U.S. Department of State, "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2015: China (Includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)," 13 April 16, 1.

²David Shambaugh, China's Future (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2016), 115, 121–22. See also Susan V. Lawrence and Michael F. Martin, "Understanding China's Political System," Congressional Research Service, 20 March 13, summary; Chinese Communist Party Constitution [Gongchandang zhangcheng], adopted 6 September 82, amended 1 November 87, 18 October 92, 18 September 97, 14 November 02, 21 October 07, 14 November 12, General Program. For English translation, see "Full Text of Constitution of Communist Party of China," Xinhua, 18 November 12. The Party Constitution states that, "Acting on the principle that the Party commands the overall situation and coordinates the efforts of all quarters, the Party must play the role as the core of leadership among all other organizations at the corresponding levels." PRC Constitution, issued 4 December 82, amended 12 April 88, 29 March 93, 15 March 99, 14 March 04, art. 37; PRC Legislation Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo lifa fa], passed 15 March 00,

Constitution, issued 4 December 82, amended 12 April 88, 29 March 93, 15 March 99, 14 March 04, art. 37; PRC Legislation Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo lifa fal, passed 15 March 00, effective 1 July 00, preface.

3 "Xi Jinping's Leadership: Chairman of Everything," Economist, 2 April 16; Will Edwards, "The Chinese Communist Party Under Xi Jinping," Cipher Brief, 21 June 16; "Xi Jinping: Party, Political, Military, Civil, and Academic; East, West, South, North, and Center; The Party Leads Everything" [Xi jinping: dang zheng jun min xue, dong xi nan bei zhong, dang shi lingdao yiqie del, The Paper, 30 January 16.

4 Christopher K. Johnson and Scott Kennedy, "China's Un-Separation of Powers: The Blurred Lines of Party and Government," Foreign Affairs, 24 July 15.

5 "Li Zhanshu: Argneige Should Always Majnisin a High Degree of Consistency With Party.

5 "Li Zhanshu: Agencies Should Always Maintain a High Degree of Consistency With Party

5"Li Zhanshu: Agencies Should Always Maintain a High Degree of Consistency With Party Center" [Li zhanshu: zhong zhi jiguan yao shizhong tong dang zhongyang baochi gaodu yizhi], Xinhua, 27 January 16; Jun Mai, "Absolute Loyalty': Top Xi Jinping Aide Demands Communist Party Units Toe the Line," South China Morning Post, 27 January 16.

6"Xi Jinping: Full Implementation of Reform Strategy To Strengthen Military: Unswervingly Taking the Road To Build a Strong Army With Chinese Characteristics" [Xi jinping: quammian shishi gaige qianjun zhanlue jianding bu yizou zhongguo tese qiangjun zhilu], Xinhua, 26 November 15; Cheng Li, "Promoting Young Guards': The Recent High Turnover in the PLA Leadership (Part II: Expansion and Escalation)," China Leadership Monitor, Hoover Institution, Stanford University, No. 49 (Winter 2016), 1. The Party used the military organizational reshuffle in early 2016 to elevate its leading role.

7 National People's Congress, PRC Outline of the 13th Five-Year Plan on National Economic and Social Development [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo guomin jingji he shehui fazhan di shisan ge wunian guihua gongyao], issued 17 March 16, chap. 1; Elizabeth C. Economy, "The Fits and Starts of China's Economic Reforms," Council on Foreign Relations, Asia Unbound (blog), 25 January 16.

January 16.

January 16.

8 "Xi Completes Media Tour, Stresses Party's Leadership," Xinhua, 20 February 16.

9 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office, Opinion on Strengthening Party-Building Work in Social Organizations (Provisional) [Guanyu jiaqiang shehui zuzhi dang de jianshe gongzuo de yijian (shixing)], issued 28 September 15.

10 "China To Adopt Universal Two-Child' Policy" [Woguo quanmian fangkai "erhai" zhengce], Beijing Youth Daily, 30 October 15; National Health and Family Planning Commission, "To Implement Universal Two-Child Policy, To Promote Balanced Population Development" [Shishi quanmian lianghai zhengce, cujin renkou junheng fazhan], 29 October 15.

11 "Xi Jinping Presides Over the Chinese Communist Party Central Committee Politburo Standing Committee Meeting" [Xi jinping zhuchi zhonggong zhongyang zhengzhiju changwei hui huiyi], Xinhua, 7 January 16; "Xi Jinping: Party, Political, Military, Civil, and Academic; East, West, South, North, and Center; The Party Leads Everything" [Xi jinping: dang zheng jun min xue, dong xi nan bei zhong, dang shi lingdao de yiqie del, The Paper, 30 January 16; Eva Pils et al., 'Rule by Fear?' A ChinaFile Conversation," Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 18 February 16.

 $^{12}$  Chinese Communist Party Central Committee, 18th Party Central Committee Fifth Plenum Communiqué [Zhongguo gongchandang di shiba jie zhongyang weiyuanhui di wu ci quanti huiyi

gongbao], 29 October 15.

13 National People's Congress, PRC Outline of the 13th Five-Year Plan on National Economic

13 National People's Congress, PRC Outline of the 13th Five-Year Plan on National Economic and Social Development [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo guomin jingji he shehui fazhan di shisan ge wunian guihua gongyao], issued 17 March 16. See also State Council, "2016 Two Sessions: NPC & CPPCC: Annual Legislative and Political Advisory Sessions," last visited 16 June 16.

14 National People's Congress, PRC Outline of the 13th Five-Year Plan on National Economic and Social Development [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo guomin jingji he shehui fazhan di shisan ge wunian guihua gongyao], issued 17 March 16, chap. 1.

15 "Profile: Xi Jinping: Pursuing Dream for 1.3 Billion Chinese," Xinhua, 17 March 13; "Xi Jinping: Party, Political, Military, Civil, and Academic; East, West, South, North, and Center; The Party Leads Everything" (Xi jinping: dang zheng jun min xue, dong xi nan bei zhong, dang shi lingdao de yiqie de], The Paper, 30 January 16.

16 Ibid. See also Liu Shaohua, "Xi Jinping Governing Ideological Keyword 2: Chinese Dream, 13 Billion People's Dream of Rejuvenation" (Xi jinping zhiguo lizheng guanjianci 2: zhongguo meng 13 yi ren de fuxing mengxiang), People's Daily, 16 January 16. Xi has reportedly mentioned "Chinese dream" more than 200 times in public speeches and interviews. "Chinese Road: Chinese Dream" [Zhongguo daolu: zhongguo meng], Xinhua, last visited 16 June 16.

17 Liu Yizhan, "Yuan Guiren: College Teachers Must Observe the Political, Legal, and Moral Triple Baseline" [Yuan guiren: gaoxiao jiaoshi bixu shouhao zhengzhi, falu, daode santiao dixian], Xinhua, 29 January 15; Megha Rajagopalan, "China Is Waging a 'Hidden War' Against the West," Reuters, reprinted in Business Insider, 20 May 15.

18 "Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office Release Opinion on Further Strengthening and Improving Propaganda and Ideology Work in Higher Education Under New Circumstances" [Zhonggong zhongyang bangongting, guowuyuan bangongting yinfa guanyu jinyibu jiaqiang he gaijin xin xingshi xia gaoxiao xuanchuan sixiang gongzuo de yijian], Xinhua, 19 January 15. For an unofficial English translation of the opinion cited, see "Opinions Concerning Further Strengthening and Improving Propaganda and Ideology Work in Higher Education Under New Circumstances," China Copyright and Media (blog), 16 February 15. See also "China Pledges New Crackdown on 'Hostile Forces,'" Associated Press, reprinted in Al Jazeera, 16 March 16; Yu Zhiguo, "General Secretary Xi Jinping Emphasizes the Profound Meaning of 'Grasping the Truth'" [Xi zongshuji qiangdiao "zhua shi" yu shenyil, People's Daily, 29 June 16.

19 Orville Schell, "Crackdown in China: Worse and Worse," New York Review of Books, 21 April 16; Minxin Pei, "The Twilight of Communist Party Rule in China," American Interest, Vol. 11, No. 4, 12 November 15; Robert Daly, "The Mixed Rationales and Mixed Results of Xi Jinping's Anticorruption Campaign," Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, 11 May 16. See CECC, 2013 Annual Report, 10 October 13, 143–44; CECC, 2014 Annual Report, 9 October 14, 143–44; CECC, 2015 Annual Report, 8 October 15, 242–43.

20 Wei Pu, "Xi Jinping: Is China on the Road to Total Dictatorship?" Radio Free Asia, 8 February 16; Simon Denyer, "China's Xi Tells Grumbling Party Cadres: 'Don't Talk Back,' Washington Post, 29 December 15; Chun Han Wong, "China's Xi Jinping Puts Loyalty

toper 15; "China's Anti-Graft Body 10 Supervise More Central Organs," Ainhua, 20 September 15.

21 Si Zhitong, "How To Study Xi's Series of Major Speeches, From Looking at Misuse of the Concept of 'The New Normal'" [Cong lanyong "xin changtai" gainian kan ruhe xuexi xilie zhongyao jianghua], Seeking Truth, 11 May 16; Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office, "Regarding the Overall Launch of 'Learn Party Constitution and Party Rules, Study Speech Series, Be an Up-to-Standard Party Member' Education Program" [Guanyu zai quanti dangyuan zhong kaizhan "xue dang zhang dang gui, xue xilie jianghua, zuo hege dangyuan" xuexi jiaoyu fang'an], Communist Party Member Net, 29 February 16; Neil Conner, "Road My Speeches Study Many, Ching's Xi, Jinping Tolle Party Members in Latest Driva

dangyuan" xuexi jiaoyu fang'an], Communist Party Member Net, 29 February 16; Neil Conner, "Read My Speeches, Study Marx,' China's Xi Jinping Tells Party Members in Latest Drive Against Wrongdoing," Telegraph, 7 April 16.

22 Alice Miller, "More Already on the Central Committee's Leading Small Groups," China Leadership Monitor, Hoover Institution, Stanford University, No. 44 (Summer 2014), 28 July 14, 6. Miller noted that Xi was the director of at least six leading small groups as of July 2014. Andrew J. Nathan, "Who Is Xi?" New York Review of Books, 12 May 16. Nathan indicated in a New York Review of Books essay that Xi was the chairman of seven leading small groups, but did not list the groups. Bai Mo, "Observation: What Other Titles Does 'Chairman of Everything' Xi Jinping Want?" [Guancha: "quanmian zhuxi" xi jinping hai yao shenme touxian?], BBC, 21 April 16. Bai Mo also reported that Xi was the director of seven leading small groups. However, one of the groups-the National Security Commission-is not technically considered

a leading small group.

23 "Xi Jinping Presides Over Chinese Communist Party Central Committee Politburo Standing Committee Meeting" [Xi jinping zhuchi zhonggong zhongyang zhengzhiju changweihui huiyil, Xinhua, 7 January 16; "Li Zhanshu: Agencies Reporting to the Center Must Always Maintain a High Degree of Consistency With Party Central Committee" [Li zhanshu: zhong zhi jiguan yao shizhong tong dang zhongyang baochi gaodu yizhil, Xinhua, 27 January 16.

24 Du Baojun, "Many Provincial Party Committees Declare: Firmly Maintain General Sectory," Divo achee Committees Declare: Firmly Maintain General Sectory, "Li Taning as the Com" [Divo chore deargers history in inviter acceptable."]

25 Ting Shi, "Xi's New Title Highlights China's Power Struggle," Bloomberg, 2 February 16; Chris Buckley, "Xi Jinping Assuming New Status as China's "Core' Leader," New York Times, 4 February 16, 24 February 16, 25 Ting Shi, "Xi's New Title Highlights China's Power Struggle," Bloomberg, 2 February 16; Chris Buckley, "Xi Jinping Assuming New Status as China's 'Core' Leader," New York Times, 4 February 16

Chris Buckley, "Xi Jinping Assuming New Status as China's "Core' Leader," New York Times, 4 February 16.

26 Minnie Chan, "China's President Xi Steps Out With a New Military Title—And the Uniform To Match," South China Morning Post, 21 April 16; Andrew Nathan and Tai Ming Cheung, "Xi Jinping's New Military Position," Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 1 May 16.

27 "Xi Jinping's New Tilte [sic] Announced: The 'Commander in Chief of the Central Military Commission Joint Battle Command Center," People's Daily, 21 April 16.

28 Jonathan Landreth et al., "Xi Jinping: A Cult of Personality?" Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 4 March 16; "Beware the Cult of Xi," Economist, 2 April 16; Andrew Browne, "Xi Embraces Mao's Radical Legacy," Wall Street Journal, 13 May 16.

29 Orville Schell, "Crackdown in China: Worse and Worse," New York Review of Books, 21 April 16; Andrew J. Nathan, "Who Is Xi?" New York Review of Books, 12 May 16; Carl Minzner, "Is China's Authoritarianism Decaying Into Personalised Rule?" East Asia Forum, 24 April 16; Hannah Beech, "China's Chairman Builds a Cult of Personality," Time, 31 March 16; Philip Wen, "China's Great Leap Backwards: Xi Jinping and the Cult of Mao," Sydney Morning Herald, 15 May 16.

Wen, "China's Great Leap Backwards In Shiping and Italy 16.

30 "Chairman of Everything," Economist, 2 April 16; Ryan Manuel, "Will Xi Always Be Obeyed?" East Asia Forum, 1 September 15.

31 Chris Buckley, "Chinase Tycoon Criticizes Leader, and Wins Surprising Support," New York Times, 18 March 16; Edward Wong, "China Puts a Tycoon, Ren Zhiqiang, on Probation for Criticizing Policies," New York Times, 2 May 16.

 Michael Forsythe, "Chinese Publication, Censored by Government, Exposes Article's Removal," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 8 March 16.
 China Digital Times, "Loyal Party Members Urge Xi's Resignation," 16 March 16; Chris Buckley, "Anonymous Call for Xi To Quit Rattles Party Leaders in China," New York Times, Buckley, "An 29 March 16.

29 March 16.

34 Willy Lam, "China's Anti-Graft Campaign in Review," Jamestown Foundation, China Brief, Vol. 15, No. 23, 7 December 15. See also Ling Li, "The Rise of the Discipline and Inspection Commission 1927–2012: Anticorruption Investigation and Decision-Making in the Chinese Communist Party," Modern China, Vol. 42, No. 5 (2016), 448.

35 Lei Si, "A Thousand Yes-Men Cannot Equal One Honest Advisor" [Qian ren zhi nuonuo, buru yi shi zhi e'e], Central Commission for Discipline Inspection, 1 March 16. For an unofficial translation, see "A Thousand Yes-Men Cannot Equal One Honest Advisor," translated in Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 21 March 16.

36 Andrew J. Nathan et al., "Cracks in Xi Jinping's Fortress?" Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 21 March 16; Simon Denyer, "Grumbling Mounts in China, Even in the Party. Is President Xi Losing His Grip?" Washington Post, 29 March 16; Freedom House, "China Media Bulletin," No. 114, April 2016, 3-4.

21 March 16; Simon Denyer, "Grumbling Mounts in China, Even in the Party. Is President Xi Losing His Grip?" Washington Post, 29 March 16; Freedom House, "China Media Bulletin," No. 114, April 2016, 3-4.

37 See, e.g., "Party Central Committee General Office, State Council General Office Publish Opinion on Reforming Management System of Social Organizations To Promote Social Organizations' Healthy and Orderly Development'" [Zhongban guoban yinfa "guanyu gaige shehui zuzhi guanli zhidu cujin shehui zuzhi jiankang youxu fazhan de yijian], Xinhua, 21 August 16, 2(2-3). See also Ben Blanchard, "China To Strengthen Communist Party's Role in Non-Govt Bodies," Reuters, 21 August 16.

38 Zheng Qi, "Several Problems Worth Considering With Party-Building in Social Organizations" [Shehui zuzhi dangjian zhide zhongshi de jige wenti], Study Times, reprinted in People's Daily, 29 October 15. See also Patricia M. Thornton, "The Advance of the Party: Transformation or Takeover of Urban Grassroots Society?" China Quarterly, Vol. 213 (March 2013), 2, 7; CECC, 2013 Annual Report, 10 October 13, 132, 139.

39 "Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office Releases 'Opinion on Strengthening Party-Building Work in Social Organizations (Provisional)" [Zhonggong zhongyang bangongting yinfa "guanyu jiaqiang shehui zuzhi dang de jianshe gongzuo de yijian (shixing)"], Xinhua, 28 September 15, item 2.4(1).

40 "Truly Grasp [Party] Organization [Department] Building Comprehensive Coverage, Resolutely Take on Responsibility" [Zhenzhua zujian fugai, yingzhao yashi zeren], China Organization and Personnel News (Zhongguo zuzhi renshi bao), 21 March 16.

41 "Congjiang, Guizhou: Four Modern Standardizations' Advance Tangible and Effective Party-Building Coverage in Non-Public and Social Organizations" [Guizhou congjiang: "sihua biaozhun" tuijin feigong he shehui zuzhi dangjian youxing youxiao fugai], People's Daily, Chinese Communist Party News Net, 17 March 16.
42 "Gansu Province Chinese Communist Party Committee General Office Issues 'Opinion on

Implementing the Work of Strengthening Province-Wide Party-Building in Social Organizations

(Trial)" [Zhonggong gansu shengwei bangongting yinfa "guanyu jiaqiang quansheng shehui zuzhi dang de jianshe gongzuo de shishi yijian (shixing)"], Gansu Daily, 8 January 16.

43 "Strengthen the Political Function and Service Capacity of Party Groups in Social Organizations, Lead Social Organizations in Developing the Correct Orientation" [Qianghua shehui zuzhi

tions, Lead Social Organizations in Developing the Correct Orientation" [Qianghua shehui zuzhi dangzu zhengzhi gongneng he fuwu gongneng yinling shehui zuzhi zhengque fazhan fangxiang], Liaoning Daily, 11 March 16.

44 "Truly Grasp [Party] Organization [Department] Building Comprehensive Coverage, Resolutely Take on Responsibility" [Zhenzhua zujian fugai, yingzhao yashi zeren], China Organization and Personnel News (Zhongguo zuzhi renshi bao), 21 March 16. In Anhui province's fiveyear plan for establishing Party groups in social organizations, local Party officials' success in meeting benchmarks for Party-building work in social organizations will be included as performance review criteria

ance review criteria.

45 "Visualizing China's Anti-Corruption Campaign," Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 21 January

16. 46 Ling Li, "The Rise of the Discipline and Inspection Commission 1927–2012: Anticorruption Investigation and Decision-Making in the Chinese Communist Party," Modern China, Vol. 42, No. 5 (2016), 448; Willy Lam, "China's Anti-Graft Campaign in Review," Jamestown Foundation, China Brief, Vol. 15, No. 23, 7 December 15. 47 Zhang Yan, "New Data Shows China's Fight on Corruption," China Daily, 13 March 16; Michael Forsythe, "Database Tracks "Tigers and Flies' Caught in Xi Jinping's Corruption Crackdown," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 21 January 16. For data on "snared" officials, see "Visualizing China's Anti-Corruption Campaign," Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 21 January 16. 48 Bai Mo, "Focus: Xi Jinping's Anticorruption, Victory in Sight or Danger Lurking Below?" [Jiaodian: xi jinping fanfu shengli zaiwang haishi weiji sifu?], BBC, 8 March 16. 49 James T. Areddy, "Governor of Key China Province Under Investigation," Wall Street Journal. 8 October 15.

nal, 8 October 15.

50 "Former Military Leader Guo Boxiong Confesses to Taking Bribes," Xinhua, 5 April 16.

51 "Former Vice Governor of Hainan Sentenced to 12 Years for Corruption," Xinhua, reprinted

or Former vice Governor of Hainan Sentenced to 12 Years for Corruption, Ainnua, reprinted in China Economic Net, 30 March 16.

52 Yunnan Province Commission for Discipline Inspection, "Yunnan Television Internet Group Corporation Former Party Committee Secretary, CEO Wang Jianyou, Investigated" [Yunnan guangdian wangluo jituan youxian gongsi yuan dangwei shuji, dongshizhang wang jianyou jieshou zuzhi diaochal, reprinted in Central Commission for Discipline Inspection, 9 May 16.

53 Central Commission for Discipline Inspection, "CCDI Gave 10 Central Management Cadres Harry Disciplines Magnetic and Circuit State Water Adviced Their Leb Parametric History (Theoremse)

Heavy Disciplinary Measures and Significantly Adjusted Their Job Responsibilities" [Zhongyang jiwei 2015 nian jiyu 10 ming zhongguan ganbu dangji zhong chufen bing zuochu zhongda zhiwu tiaozheng], 29 January 16.

<sup>54</sup>Zheping Huang, "China's Corruption Crackdown Is So Vast, Top Officials From Every Province Have Been Nabbed," Quartz, 12 November 15.
 <sup>55</sup>"Graft Busters Discipline Nearly 300,000 Officials in 2015," Xinhua, 6 March 16.
 <sup>56</sup>"In 2015, Procuratorial Agencies Filed 40,834 Cases Involving 54,249 People for Investigation of Professional Misconduct" [2015 nian jiancha jiguan li'an zhencha zhiwu fanzui anjian 408374 jian 54249 renl, Procuratorial Daily, reprinted in Supreme People's Procuratorate, 13 March 16.

March 16.

57 "China Enhances Crackdown on Corruption: Reports," Xinhua, 12 March 15. In 2014, the Supreme People's Procuratorate investigated 55,101 people in 41,487 cases of professional mis-

Supreme People's Procuratorate investigated 55,101 people in 41,487 cases of professional misconduct.

58 "China's Streamlined Inspection System Targets Central Organs," Xinhua, 5 January 16.

59 Nectar Gan, "China's Communist Party Graft-Busters To Widen Political Watch in 2016," South China Morning Post, 14 January 16.

60 "Wang Qishan's Work Report at the 18th Party CCDI Sixth Plenary Session" [Wang qishan zai shiba jie zhongyang jiwei liuci quanhui shang de gongzuo baogao], Xinhua, 12 January 16, reprinted in Central Commission for Discipline Inspection, 24 January 16, sec. 3(2).

61 "China's Anti-Graft Body To Supervise More Central Organs," Xinhua, 20 September 15.

62 Luo Jieqi and Cui Houjian, "Former National Energy Administration Deputy Director Xu Yongsheng on Trial, While in Court Claims Innocence, Says Was Tortured" [Guojia nengyuan ju yuan fujuzhang xu yongsheng shoushen, dang ting hanyuan cheng zao bigong], Caixin, 24 February 16; Austin Ramzy, "Ex-Official in China Blames Torture for Graft Confession," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 25 February 16.

63 Brian Spegele, "China Probes a Senior Oil Official's Mysterious Death," Wall Street Journal, 2 December 15; Scott Cendrowski, "Apparent Suicides Multiply in China's Anti-Corruption Campaign," Fortune, 3 December 15; Zheng Wei, "China Commentary: Chinese Officials' Morale Falls to Freezing Point" [Dianping zhongguo: shiqi jiang zhi bingdian de zhongguo guanyuan], BBC, 27 June 16.

64 Ibid.

65 Orville Schell, "Crackdown in China: Worse and Worse," New York Review of Books, 21 April 16 For a gebelovky apparent Suicides Worse," New York Review of Books, 21 April 16 For a gebelovky apparent suicides Worse, "New York Review of Books, 21 April 16 For a gebelovky apparent suicides Worse," New York Review of Books, 21 April 16 For a gebelovky apparent suicides Worse, "New York Review of Books, 21 April 16 For a gebelovky apparent suicides Worse," New York Review of Books, 21 April 16 For a gebelovky apparent suicides Worse, "New York Review of Books,

BBC, 27 June 16.

64 Ibid.

65 Orville Schell, "Crackdown in China: Worse and Worse," New York Review of Books, 21 April 16. For a scholarly analysis of "shuanggui," see Flora Sapio, "Shuanggui and Extralegal Detention in China," China Information, Vol. 22, No. 1 (March 2008), 7–37. See also CECC, 2015 Annual Report, 8 October 15, 102–03; CECC, 2014 Annual Report, 9 October 14, 87–88.

66 UN Committee against Torture, Concluding Observations on the Fifth Periodic Report of China, adopted by the Committee at its 1391st and 1392nd Meetings (2–3 December 2015), CAT/C/CHN/CO/5, 3 February 16, paras. 44–45.

67 Transparency International, "Corruption Perceptions Index 2015," 27 January 16. China's score improved by one point from 2014 to 2015 from 36 to 37, ranking 83 out of 163 countries surveyed. See, e.g., "The Panama Papers Embarrass China's Leaders," Economist, 7 April 16; "Central Gov't Bodies Criticized for Violating Frugality Rules," Xinhua, 29 June 16.

68 Michael Forsythe and Austin Ramzy, "China Censors Mentions of Panama Papers' Leaks," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 5 April 16; "The Panama Papers Embarrass China's Leaders," Economist, 7 April 16.

69 "Xinhua Insight: China Pilots Regulations on Officials' Family Businesses," Xinhua, 20 April 16; Cary Huang, "Xi Jinping Tightens Reins on Business Ties of Chinese Officials' Families in Wake of Panama Papers," South China Morning Post, 19 April 16.

70 Eva Pils, "The Rise of Rule by Fear," University of Nottingham, China Policy Institute: Analysis (blog), 15 February 16; Minxin Pei, "China's Rule of Fear," Project Syndicate, 8 February 16.

71 Eva Pils, "The Rise of Rule by Fear," University of Nottingham, China Policy Institute: Papers and Papers and Papers and Papers and Papers and Papers and Papers, Papers and P

The Kise of Rule by Fear," University of Nottingham, China Policy Institute: Analysis (blog), 15 February 16; Minxin Pei, "China's Rule of Fear," Project Syndicate, 8 February 16.

Ti Eva Pils, "The Rise of Rule by Fear," University of Nottingham, China Policy Institute: Analysis (blog), 15 February 16.

Eva Pils, "The Rise of Rule by Fear," University of Nottingham, China Policy Institute: Analysis (blog), 15 February 16.

Eva Pils, "The Rise of Rule by Fear," University of Nottingham, China Policy Institute: Analysis (blog), 15 February 16.

Eva Pils, "The Rise of Rule by Fear," University of Nottingham, China Policy Institute: Analysis (blog), 15 February 16.

Eva Pils, "The Rise of Rule by Fear," University of Nottingham, China Policy Institute: Analysis (blog), 15 February 16; "Hong Kong Bookseller Gui Minhai Suspected of Illegal Business Activity, Changing Cover To Evade Inspection" (Kianggang shushang gui minhai shexian feifa jingying, huan fengmian guibi jianchal, Phoenix Net, 28 February 16.

To Evade Inspection" (Kianggang shushang gui minhai shexian feifa jingying, huan fengmian guibi jianchal, Phoenix Net, 28 February 16.

To Evade Inspection" (Kianggang shushang gui minhai shexian feifa jingying, huan fengmian guibi jianchal, Phoenix Net, 28 February 16.

To Evade Inspection" (Kianggang shushang gui minhai shexian feifa jingying, huan fengmian guibi jianchal, Phoenix Net, 28 February 16.

To Evade Inspection (Phoenix Net, 29 February 16.

To Evade

record 2016-00090.

77 For more information on Cheung Chi-ping, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Data-

base record 2016-00165. <sup>78</sup>For more information on Lam Wing-kei, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database

record 2016-00166. <sup>79</sup> For more information on Lui Bo, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record

2016-00164.

80 Ed Flanagan, "Disappearances, Forced Confessions: China Targets Dissent," NBC, 31 January 16; "Hong Kong Bookseller: China TV Confession was 'Forced,'" BBC, 16 June 16.
 81 Ilaria Maria Sala, "Four Hong Kong Publishers Known for Books Critical of Chinese Regime Missing," Guardian, 9 November 15; Hermina Wong, "Bookseller Lee Bo Feared Political Rea-

sons' Behind Colleague's Disappearance, Before Vanishing Himself," Hong Kong Free Press, 8 March 16; Rishi Iyengar, "Hong Kong To Send Delegation to Beijing To Discuss Detention of Local Booksellers," Time, 4 July 16.

82 Universal Declaration of Human Rights, adopted and proclaimed by UN General Assembly

<sup>52</sup> Universal Declaration of Human Rights, adopted and proclaimed by UN General Assembly resolution 217A (III) of 10 December 48, art. 9.
<sup>83</sup> Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Husband and Wife Qin Yongmin and Zhao Suli Disappeared for Nearly One Year, Worrying Many" [Qin yongmin, zhao suli fufu shizong jijiang man yi nian yin gejie danyoul, 1 January 16. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2004-02138 on Qin Yongmin and 2016-00069 on Zhao Suli.
<sup>84</sup> Rights Defense Network, "Well-Known Democracy Activist Qin Yongmin Confirmed in Detention at Wuhan No. 2 PSB Detention Center, Case With Procuratorate" [Zhuming minyun renshi qin yongmin queren zao jiya zai wuhan di er kanshousuo anjian zai jianchayuan], 11 May 16

16.
85 "Fears Grow for 'Disappeared' Wife of Detained Chinese Activist," Radio Free Asia, 22 June

16.

86 Rights Defense Network, "Qin Yongmin Indictment" [Qin yongmin qisu shu], 2 July 16.

87 Rights Defense Network, "Because of Supporting Pu Zhiqiang Outside His Trial, Four Citizen Rights Defenders, Zhang Zhan, Wang Su'e (F), Qu Hongxia (F), Ran Chongbi (F) Held, All Criminally Detained" [Yin tingshen xianchang shengyuan pu zhiqiang renquan hanweizhe zhang zhan, wang su'e (nu), qu hongxia (nu), ran chongbi (nu), si gongmin bei zhuabu dou zao zingiul 18 December 15.

xingju], 18 December 15.

88 For more information

<sup>88</sup> For more information on Zhang Zhan, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015-00473.

<sup>89</sup> For more information on Wang Su'e, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015-00470.

<sup>90</sup> For more information on Qu Hongxia, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015-00472.

<sup>91</sup> For more information on Ran Chongbi, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00361. 92 For more information on Li Meiqing, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database

record 2016-00036.

93 For more information on Wen Rengui, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database

record 2016-00261.

94 For more information on Sheng Lanfu, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database

record 2015-00188.

<sup>95</sup>Rights Defense Network, "Because of Supporting Pu Zhiqiang Outside His Trial, Four Citizen Rights Defenders, Zhang Zhan, Wang Su'e (F), Qu Hongxia (F), Ran Chongbi (F) Held, All Criminally Detained" [Yin tingshen xianchang shengyuan pu zhiqiang renquan hanweizhe zhang zhan, wang su'e (nu), qu hongxia (nu), ran chongbi (nu), si gongmin bei zhuabu dou zao xingjul, 18 December 15; Amnesty International, "China: Seven Activists Released (UA 293/15),"

zhang zhan, wang su'e (nu), qu hongxia (nu), ran chongbi (nu), si gongmin bei zhuabu dou zao xingjul, 18 December 15; Amnesty International, "China: Seven Activists Released (UA 293/15)," 22 January 16.

96 Rights Defense Network, "6 Citizens Criminally Detained in 'Supporting Pu Zhiqiang Case' All Released" ("Shengyuan pu zhiqiang an" bei xingju 6 gongmin yijing quanbu huoshil, 21 January 16; Amnesty International, "China: Seven Activists Released (UA 293/15)," 22 January 16.

97 Rights Defense Network, "China Human Rights Watch (Registration Pending) Acting Secretary General Ms. Xu Qin Detained, More Than Ten People From Rose China Missing or Detained" [Zhongguo renquan guancha (chou) daili mishuzhang xu qin nushi bei zhuabu meigui tuandui yijing shi yu ren shilian huo beibul, 13 January 16; "Missing for Days, China Human Rights Watch's Xu Qin Arrested for 'Picking Quarrels and Provoking Trouble" [Shizong shu ri zhongguo renquan guancha xu qin she "xunxin zishi" bei bul, Radio Free Asia, 14 January 16.

98 "Missing for Days, China Human Rights Watch's Xu Qin Arrested for 'Picking Quarrels and Provoking Trouble" [Shizong shu ri zhongguo renquan guancha xu qin she "xunxin zishi" beibul, Radio Free Asia, 14 January 16; Yaqiu Wang, "Members of Petitioners Group 'Rose China' Detained," China Change, 18 January 16. For more information on Xu Qin, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2016-00015.

99 Rights Defense Network, "China Human Rights Watch Acting Secretary General Xu Qin Released Today After 26 Days Missing" [Zhongguo renquan guancha daili mishuzhang xu qin shilian 26 tian hou jinri huoshil, 2 February 16.

100 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Hunan's Yin Weihe Criminally Detained for Picking Quarrels and Provoking Trouble Due to 'Internet Rumors'" [Hunan yin weihe yin "wangluo yaoyan" bei yi xunxin zishi zui xingjul, 27 September 13.

101 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "After Four Years, Xiangxiang, Hunan, Rights Defender Yin Weihe Released" [Kuaixun: hunan weiquan renshi yin weihe be

15.

104 "Hunan Rights Defender Yin Weihe Sentenced to Three Years' Imprisonment for Crimes of Inciting Others To Petition' and 'Distorting Facts Online'" [Hunan weiquan renshi yin weihe bei panqiu san nian zuiming wei "shandong shangfang" "zai wangshang waiqu shishi"], Radio

bet pandut san man zumming wei snandong snangtang zai wangsnang wandu snishi j, kadio Free Asia, 31 March 16.

105 Rights Defense Network, "Guangdong Labor Rights Defender Liu Shaoming Allowed To Meet Lawyer for First Time in 'Inciting Subversion of State Power Case'' [Guangdong laogong weiquan renshi liu shaoming "shandong dianfu guojia zhengquan zui an" di yi ci huozhun huijian lushi], 7 November 15; Human Rights Campaign in China, "Guangdong Authorities Indict Labor Rights Advocate Liu Shaoming for Inciting Subversion of State Power on the Basis

of Articles Shared on WeChat and QQ" [Yi zai weixin ji QQ qun fenxiang wenzhang wei you guangdong dangju yi shandong dianfu guojia zhengquan zui qisu laogong weiquan renshi liu shaomingl, 12 April 16; Yaxue Cao, "Chinese Authorities Orchestrate Surprise Raid of Labor NGOs in Guangdong, Arresting Leaders," China Change, 10 December 15; Human Rights in China, "Activist Tried for 'Inciting Subversion' With Essays Disseminated Online," 15 April 16. For more information on Liu Shaoming, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015.00216

<sup>106</sup> Human Rights in China, "Activist Tried for 'Inciting Subversion' With Essays Disseminated Online," 15 April 16.

107 Ibid

<sup>108</sup> Rights Defense Network, "Zhejiang Democracy Party Members Lu Gengsong, Chen Shuqing Today Sentenced by Hangzhou Intermediate People's Court to 11 Years and 10 Years, 6 Months" [Zhejiang minzhudang ren lu gengsong, chen shuqing jin zao hangzhou zhongji fayuan panxing 11 nian he 10 nian 6 ge yuel, 17 June 16 For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2007-00089 on Lu Gengsong and 2006-00509 on

Chen Shuqing.

109 Rights Defense Network, "Situation Report on June Fourth Rights Defender Arrests, Detentions, Forced Disappearances, Soft Detentions, Forced Vacations, Chats, and Forced Relocations" [Liusi min'gan ri zao jingfang zhuabu xingju, juliu, qiangpo shizong, ruanjin, bei luyou, yuetan, beipo banjia de renquan hanweizhe, weiquan gongmin de qingkuang tongbao], 4 June

yuetan, beipo banjia de renquan nanweizne, weiquan gongimin de quigrating congora, 7 cm. 16.

110 Rights Defense Network, "Because of June Fourth Commemoration and Support for Guo Feixiong and Yu Shiwen, Six 'New Citizens' Movement' Members Criminally Detained, One Disappeared" [Yin jinian liusi, shengyuan guo feixiong, yu shiwen, "xin gongmin yundong" 6 ren bei xingju, 1 ren shilianl, 3 June 16; "Six Noblemen' Criminally Detained for Commemorating 'June Fourth' Finally Meet With Lawyers, Xu Caihong Subjected to Prolonged Interrogation" [Jinian "liusi" bei xingju "liu junzi" zhong jian lushi xu caihong zao pilao shenxunl, Radio Free Asia, 7 June 16; Rights Defense Network, "Commemorating June Fourth Case' Bulletin: Zhang Baocheng, Zhao Changqing Released on Bail Today" ["Jinian liusi an" tongbao: zhang baocheng, zhao changqing jin qubao huoshil, 7 July 16. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2004-05226 on Zhao Changqing, 2013-00132 on Zhang Baocheng, 2016-00156 on Xu Caihong, 2013-00308 on Li Wei, 2013-00133 on Ma Xinli, and 2016-00157 on Liang Taiping.

2016-00156 on Xu Caihong, 2013-00308 on Li Wei, 2013-00133 on Ma Xinli, and 2016-00157 on Liang Taiping.

111 "Six Noblemen' Criminally Detained for Commemorating 'June Fourth' Finally Meet With Lawyers, Xu Caihong Subjected to Prolonged Interrogation" [Jinian "liusi" bei xingju "liu junzi" zhong jian lushi xu caihong zao pilao shenxun], Radio Free Asia, 7 June 16.

112 Rights Defense Network, "Commemorating June Fourth Case' Bulletin: Among Six Criminally Detained Citizens, Xu Caihong, Liang Taiping, Ma Xinli, and Li Wei Released on Bail, Zhao Changqing and Zhang Baocheng Still Detained" ["Jinian liusi an" tongbao: bei xingju liu gongmin zhong xu caihong, liang taiping, ma xinli, li wei si ren jin bei qubao huoshi, zhao changqing, zhang baocheng liang ren reng zaiyal, 29 June 16; Rights Defense Network, "Commemorating June Fourth Case' Bulletin: Zhang Baocheng, Zhao Changqing Released on Bail Today" ["Jinian liusi an" tongbao: zhang baocheng, zhao changqing jin qubao huoshi], 7 July 16.

16.

113 Xin Yun, "Fu Hailu and Ma Qing Detained for Commemorating 'June Fourth,' Liu Shugui and Zhang Qi Disappeared" [Fu hailu, ma qing yin jinian "liusi" bei juliu liu shugui, zhang qi bei shizong], China Free Press, 30 May 16; Chris Buckley, "Chinese Worker Detained for Photos of Liquor Labels Marking Tiananmen Crackdown," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 30 May

of Liquor Labels Marking Hananmen Clackdown, 1961. 101.

16.

114"'June Fourth Liquor Case' Arrests Approved for 4 Individuals, Lawyer Meetings Not Approved" ["Liusi jiu an" 4 ren bei pibu lushi bu zhun huijian], Radio Free Asia, 6 July 16.

115 Catherine Lai, "China Charges Tiananmen Massacre Alcohol Label Activists With Inciting Subversion of State Power,'" Hong Kong Free Press, 7 July 16.

116 Rights Defense Network, "Chengdu 'June Fourth Liquor Case' Report: Fu Hailu, Zhang Juanyong, Luo Yufu [sic], and Chen Bing Formally Arrested Today" [Chengdu 'liusi jiu an' tongbao: fu hailu, zhang juanyong, luo yufu, chen bing si ren jin zao zhengshi daibul, 6 July 16. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2016-00240 on Fu Hailu, 2016-00241 on Chen Bing, 2016-00242 on Luo Fuyu, and 2016-00243 on Zhang Juanyong.

Juanyong.

117 Human Rights in China, "Verdicts for Tang Jingling, Yuan Chaoyang, and Wang Qingying—The "Three Gentleman [sic] of Guangzhou," 26 January 16. For more information on Tang Jingling, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2011-00255.

118 Ibid. For more information on Yuan Chaoyang, see the Commission's Political Prisoner

Database record 2014-00221.

119 Ibid. For more information on Wang Qingying, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00180.

121 "Beijing Municipal No. 2 Intermediate Court Publicly Announces Verdict in Pu Zhiqiang Case" [Beijing shi er zhong yuan dui pu zhiqiang an yishen gongkai xuanpan], Xinhua, 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December 15; Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Trial of Pu Zhiqiang," 22 December

cember 15. "Beijing No. 2 Intermediate Court Publicly Announces Verdict in Pu Zhiqiang Case" [Beijing shi er zhong yuan dui pu zhiqiang an yishen gongkai xuanpan], Xinhua, 22 December 15. For more information on Pu Zhiqiang, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Data-

base record 2014-00174.

128 David Shambaugh, China's Future (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2016), 117–22; Freedom House, "Freedom in the World 2016—China," last visited 7 July 16.

124 See, e.g., "Xi Jinping's Remarks on Political Consultative Work Since the 18th Party Con-

gress: Socialist Consultative Democracy Is Not an Act' [Shibada yilai xi jinping tan zhengxie gongzuo: shehui zhuyi xieshang minzhu bu shi zuo yangzi], The Paper, 3 March 16.

128 State Council Information Office, "White Paper on China's Political Party System," reprinted in China Internet Information Center, 15 November 07, preface.

126 David Shambaugh, "Let a Thousand Democracies Bloom," New York Times, 6 July 07; Jean-Pierre Cabestan, Europe China Research and Advice Network, "The Chinese People's Political Country of the China Research and Internet Factors," 126 David Shambaugh, "Let a Thousand Democracies Bloom," Paglior Paris 125 Oct. ical Consultative Conference (CPPCC): Its Role and Its Future," Short Term Policy Brief 25, Oc-

tober 2011, 2.

127 Qi Weiping, "The New Role of the CPPCC in Strengthening Socialist Consultative Democracy" [Renmin zhengxie zai shehui zhuyi xieshang minzhu tixi zhong de xin dingwei], People's

Political Consultative News, 2 March 16.

128 See, e.g., "Gansu: Many People Taken Away by Police Because of Support and Recommendation for Independent Candidate for People's Congress" [Gansu: duoren yin zhichi tujian duli canxuan renda daibiao bei jingfang daizoul, BowenPress, 20 June 16; Rights Defense Network, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Org Network, "China Election Montol No. 5. hegal becton Galization Energed in Earl County, Shanxi" [Zhongguo xuanju guancha zhi san: shanxi lanxian chuxian feifa xuanju gongzuo jigoul, 12 April 16; Rights Defense Network, "China Election Monitor (2016) No. 4: Contents of the Wuxi Municipality Liangxi District Election Committee 'Voter Notice' Suspected To Be Illegal (No. 1)" [Zhongguo xuanju guancha (2016) zhi si: wuxi shi liangxi qu xuanju weiyuanhui sanfa

de "xuanim xuzhi" deng de neirong shexian weifa (zhi yi], 18 April 16.

129 Universal Declaration of Human Rights, adopted and proclaimed by UN General Assembly resolution 217A (III) on 10 December 48, art. 21. "Everyone has the right to take part in the government of his country, directly or through freely chosen representatives . . . The will of the people shall be the basis of the authority of government; this will shall be expressed in periodic and genuine elections which shall be by universal and equal suffrage and shall be held by

secret vote or by equivalent free voting procedures."

130 International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly

resolution 2200A (XXI) of 16 December 66, entry into force 23 March 76, art. 25.

131 "Yao Lifa and Others Send Joint Letter, Demand NPC Revise Election Law" [Yao lifa deng ren fa lianming xin yaoqiu renda xiugai xuanju fa], Radio Free Asia, 16 March 16; PRC Organic Law of Village Committees [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo cunmin weiyuanhui zuzhi fa], passed

4 November 98, amended 28 October 10, art. 13.

132 See, e.g., Rights Defense Network, "China Election Monitor No. 3: Illegal Election Organization Emerged in Lan County, Shanxi" [Zhongguo xuanju guancha zhi san: shanxi lanxian chuxian feifa xuanju gongzuo jigoul, 12 April 16; "Lan County Convenes Village Leading Group Elections Work Meeting" [Lanxian zhaokai xiangzhen lingdao banzi huanjie gongzuo hui], Lan

Elections Work Meeting [Lahixian zhaukai Ahangalika hinganish hing renda changweihui fu zhuren shuo "yao ba hao daibiao houxuanren rukou guan . . .

March 16.

134 See, e.g., Yao Lifa, Rights Defense Network, "China Election Monitor (2016) No. 2: More Than a Thousand Farmers in Shan County, Shandong, Submit Joint Complaint Regarding Lack of Autonomy to the Ministry of Civil Affairs" [Zhongguo xuanju guancha (2016) zhi er: shandong shan xian qianyu nongmin lianming xiang minzheng bu konggao wu zizhi quan], 4 April 16.

135 Rights Defense Network, "Rights Defense Commentary: Why Isn't Anyone Interested in Suspicions Behind 'Qu Mingxue's Yongjing, Gansu, Election Case?" [Weiquan pinglun: "gansu yongjing qu mingxue xuanju an" beihou yidian weihe wuren guowen?], 3 July 16.

136 "Gansu: Many People Taken Away by Police Because of Support and Recommendation for Independent Candidate for People's Congress" [Gansu: duo ren yin zhichi tuijian duli canxuan renda daibiao bei jingfang daizou], BowenPress, 20 June 16.

137 Rights Defense Network, "Gansu Rights Defender Qu Mingxue Formally Arrested on Suspicion of Disrupting Election" [Gansu weiquan renshi qu mingxue bei yi shexian pohuai xuanju zui zhengshi daibu], 2 July 16.

zui zhengshi daibul, 2 July 16.

138 Xin Yun, "Yongjing, Gansu's Qu Mingxue Released, Yanhuang Chunqiu' Lawsuit Not Accepted for Case-Filing" [Gansu yongjing qu mingxue bei shifang, yanhuang chunqiu qisu buyu shouli], China Free Press, 29 July 16. For more information on Qu Mingxue, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2016-00228.

139 Rights Defense Network, "Jiangxi People's Congress Independent Candidate Yang Wei (Yang Tingjian) Administratively Detained for Ten Days by Zixi County, Jiangxi Province, Public Security Bureau" [Jiangxi renda daibiao duli houxuanren yang wei (yang tingjian) zao jiangxi sheng zixi xian gong'anju xingzheng juliu shi tian], 24 August 16.

140 CECC, 2014 Annual Report, 9 October 14, 142–43.

141 Lin is also known as Lin Zuluan. James Pomfret, "China 'Democracy' Village Chief Arrested for Graft, Riot Police Deployed," Reuters, 18 June 16; Austin Ramzy, "Protests Return to Wukan, Chinese Village That Once Expelled Its Officials," New York Times, 20 June 16; "Solving Wukan Case Needs Authority of Law," Global Times, 20 June 16. See also Zhan Yijia and Mao Yizhu, "Lufeng City Government: Solve Wukan Village Land Problems According to Laws and Regulations" [Lufeng shi zhengfu: yifa yigui jiejue wukan cun tudi wenti], Xinhua, 20 June 16.

20 June 16.

142 Thomas Lum, Congressional Research Service, "Human Rights in China and U.S. Policy: Issues for the 113th Congress," 19 June 13, 5; "Wukan: After the Uprising," Al Jazeera, 26 June

13.  $^{143}$  "China's Wukan Village Elects Protest Leaders To Run Council," Bloomberg, 4 March 12; "China's Wukan Continues To Elect Village Leaders," Xinhua, 4 March 12.

144 Teddy Ng, "Suspicion Clouds Wukan Leader's 'Bribery' Arrest," South China Morning Post, 20 March 14; "Chinese Village Official's Detention Sparks Fears of Poll Rigging," Radio Free Asia, 17 March 14; "Second Wukan Leader Held Ahead of Closed-Door Elections," Radio Free Asia, 20 March 14.

145 Lufeng City Public Security Bureau, "Lufeng City Public Security Bureau Open Letter to All of the Villagers of Wukan Village" (Lufeng shi gong'anju zhi wukan cun guangda cunmin de gongkai xin), 17 June 16, reprinted in Safe Lufeng (Ping'an lufeng), Weibo post, 18 June 16, 5:12 a.m.

All of the Villagers of whan village Lufeng Sin gong anju zin whan cun guangua cummin de gongkai xinl, 17 June 16, reprinted in Safe Lufeng (Ping'an lufeng), Weibo post, 18 June 16, 5:12 a.m.

146 "Solving Wukan Case Needs Authority of Law," Global Times, 20 June 16; James Pomfret, "China 'Democracy' Village Chief Arrested for Graft, Riot Police Deployed," Reuters, 18 June 16.

147 Chun Han Wong, "Skepticism in China After Wukan Confession," Wall Street Journal, China Real Time Report (blog), 22 June 16.

148 "Former Wukan, Guangdong, Village Committee Chief Lin Zulian Arrested on Suspicion of Taking Bribes" [Guangdong wukan yuan cun weihui zhuren lin zulian shexian shouhui zui bei daibul, China News Service, 22 July 16.

149 "Chinese Lawyers Say Judicial Officials Barred Them From Advising Wukan Protest Chief," South China Morning Post, 22 June 16.

150 "Unable To Stand Pressure, Lin Zulian's Grandson Rescued From Taking Drugs in Suicide Attempt, 'I Can't Handle It Any More' Broadcast Live on Weixin Prior to Incident" [Bukan yali in zulian sun fuyao zisha huojiu chushi qian weixin zhibo "wo kang buzhu le"]. Ming Pao, 5 August 16. See also Gene Lin, "Grandson of Arrested Leader in Wukan 'Rebel' Village Survives Suicide Attempt," Hong Kong Free Press, 5 August 16.

151 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office, Opinion on Comprehensively Advancing Work on Open Government Affairs [Guanyu quanmian tuijin zhengwu gongkai gongzuo de vijian], reprinted in Xinhua, 17 February 16; "Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office Publish 'Opinion on Comprehensively Advancing Work on Open Government Affairs' (Zhongsong guanyu quanmian vinfa "guanyu quanmian tuijin zhengwu gongkai gongzuo de vijian], sixhua, 17 February 16; Jamie P. Horsley, "China Promotes Open Government as It Seeks To Reinvent Its Governance Model," Freedominfo.org, 22 February 16. The February 2016 opinion stipulated the improvement of "open government informatio

of Government Websites [Guanyu jiaqiang zhengfu wangzhan xinxi neirong jianshe de yijian], issued 17 November 14; Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office, Guiding Opinion on Carrying Out the System of Listing the Powers of Local Government Work Departments at All Levels [Guanyu tuixing difang geji zhengfu gongzuo bumen quanli qingdan zhidu de zhidao yijian], reprinted in Xinhua, 24 March 15, pref-

gongzuo bumen quanli qingdan zhidu de zhidao yijian], reprinted in Xinhua, 24 March 15, preface, paras. 1, 3, 4, 7.

154 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office, Opinion on Comprehensively Advancing Work on Open Government Affairs [Guanyu quanmian tuijin zhengwu gongkai gongzuo de yijian], reprinted in Xinhua, 17 February 16; "Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office and State Council General Office Publish 'Opinion on Comprehensively Advancing Work on Open Government Affairs' [Zhongban guoban yinfa "guanyu quanmian tuijin zhengwu gongkai gongzuo de yijian"], Xinhua, 17 February 16.

155 Ibid.

 155 Ibid.
 156 State Council, PRC Regulations on Open Government Information [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo zhengfu xinxi gongkai tiaoli], issued 5 April 07, effective 1 May 08. See also "China Commits to 'Open Government Information' Effective May 1, 2008," CECC China Human Rights and Rule of Law Update, May 2008, 2.
 157 See, e.g., Rights Defense Network, "Representative of Shanghai Petitioner Xie Jinhua in Open Government Information Suit Against Pudong New District Bureau of Planning and Land Management Driven Away by Judge" [Shanghai fangmin xie jinhua su pudong xin qu guihua he tudi guanliju zhengfu xinxi gongkai an daili ren zao faguan qugan], 29 June 16; Rights Defense Network, "Wuxi Government Refuses To Publish Government Information, Farmer Lu Guovan Applies to Provincial Government for Reconsideration" [Wuxi zhengfu in hu gongkai Guoyan Applies to Provincial Government for Reconsideration" [Wuxi zhengfu ju bu gongkai zhengfu xinxi, nongmin lu guoyan xiang sheng zhengfu shenqing fuyi], 18 October 15.

158 See, e.g., Rights Defense Network, "Finance Bureau Refuses To Disclose Three Pieces of

Public Information, Changzhou's Wang Xiaoli Raises Administrative Lawsuit" [Caizhengju jujue

gongkai san gong xinxi, changzhou s wang xiaoli Raises Administrative Lawsutt" [Caizhengju jujue gongkai san gong xinxi, changzhou wang xiaoli tiqi xingzheng susong], 13 May 16.

159 See, e.g., Rights Defense Network, "Jiangsu's Nantong Municipality Public Security Bureau Refuses To Disclose Seven Details of Human Rights Defender Shan Lihua's Hunger Strike Incident" [Jiangsu nantong shi gong'an jujue gongkai renquan hanweizhe shan lihua jueshi shijian de 7 fen xinxi], 19 May 16.

<sup>160</sup> Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "[CHRB] Chinese Government Refuses To Disclose Data on Torture for UN Review, Citizens Face Reprisals for Seeking Information (10/22–29, 2015)," 29 October 15; Lin Yunfei, "Citizen Li Wei: Administrative Litigation Complaint" [Gongmin li wei: xingzheng qisu zhuang], New Citizens' Movement (blog), 19 August 15; Rights Defense Net-work, "Shanghai Rights Defender Zheng Peipei Contests Reply Issued by Ministry of Foreign Affairs Regarding Torture Report and Files Administrative Lawsuit Against It" [Shanghai renquan hanweizhe zheng peipei bufu waijiaobu jiu kuxing baogao de fuhan dui qi tiqi xingzheng susongl, 19 October 15; Rights Defense Network, "Shanghai Rights Defender Ding Juying Sues Ministry of Foreign Affairs Over Open Information Matters Relating to Torture Report" [Shanghai renquan hanweizhe ding juying jiu kuxing baogao xinxi gongkai shiyi qisu waijiaobu], 26 October 15; Rights Defense Network, "Shanghai Rights Defender Yin Huimin Receives 'Reply Concerning an Open Government Information Application' From Ministry of Foreign Affairs Saying Information Sought Does Not Fall in Category of Open Government Information" [Shanghai renquan hanweizhe yin huimin shoudao waijiaobu "guanyu zhengfu xinxi gongkai shenoing de fuhan" cheng shenoing gongkai neirong bu shuvu qi zhengfu xinxi gongkai

mation" [Shanghai renquan hanweizhe yin huimin shoudao waijiaobu "guanyu zhengfu xinxi gongkai shenqing de fuhan" cheng shenqing gongkai neirong bu shuyu qi zhengfu xinxi gongkai fanchoul, 21 September 15.

161 See, e.g., Rights Defense Network, "State Council Official Document Called State Secret, Nantong's Liu Xiyun Files for Administrative Reconsideration" [Guowuyuan piwen bei cheng guojia mimi, nantong liu xiyun tiqi xingzheng fuyil, 29 May 16; Feng Zhenghu, "Leaving the Country (8): Feng Zhenghu Asks Ministry of Public Security for Written Decision Not Allowing Him To Leave the Country" [Chujing (8): feng zhenghu xiang gong'anbu suoqu buzhun chujing de jueding shul, Feng Zhenghu's Blog, 8 December 15.

162 Wang Mengyao, "Implement a System of Negative Lists for Open Government Affairs by 2020" [Dao 2020 nian shixing zhengwu gongkai fumian qingdan zhidul, Beijing News, 18 February 16.

2020" [Dao 2020 nian shixing zhengwu gongkai fumian qingdan zhidul, Beijing News, 18 February 16.

163 Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2015 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," December 2015, 19–20.

164 Chao Deng and Shen Hong, "Chinese Investors' Wish List: Policy Clarity, More Communication," Wall Street Journal, 10 January 16.

165 See, e.g., "Inflated Statistics Wreak Havoc on Economies of Northeast China," Global Times, 14 December 15; Jeremy Wallace, "Here's Why It Matters That China Is Admitting That Its Statistics Are 'Unreliable,'" Washington Post, Monkey Cage (blog), 28 December 15.

166 State Council, "Social Credit System Construction Program Outline (2014–2020)" [Shehui xinyong tixi jianshe guihua gangyao (2014–2020 nian)], 14 June 14; "China Outlines Its First Social Credit System," Xinhua, 27 June 14. For an unofficial English translation, see "Planning Outline for the Construction of a Social Credit System (2014–2020)," translated in China Copyright and Media (blog), 25 April 15.

Outline for the Construction of a Social Credit System (2014–2020), "translated in China Copyright and Media (blog), 25 April 15.

167 State Council, "Social Credit System Construction Program Outline (2014–2020)" [Shehui xinyong tixi jianshe guihua gangyao (2014–2020 nian)], 14 June 14, sec. 1(3). For an unofficial English translation, see "Planning Outline for the Construction of a Social Credit System (2014–2020)," translated in China Copyright and Media (blog), 25 April 15.

168 Pokke Obbema et al., "China Rates Its Own Citizens—Including Online Behaviour," de Volkskrant, 25 April 15; Celia Hatton, "China 'Social Credit': Beijing Sets Up Huge System," BBC, 26 October 15.

169 Ibid.

<sup>170</sup> State Council, "Social Credit System Construction Program Outline (2014–2020)" [Shehui xinyong tixi jianshe guihua gangyao (2014–2020 nian)], 14 June 14, sec. 2(1). For an unofficial English translation, see "Planning Outline for the Construction of a Social Credit System (2014–

2020)," translated in China Copyright and Media (blog), 25 April 15.

171 Julie Makinen, "China Prepares To Rank Its Citizens on 'Social Credit,'" Los Angeles Times, 22 November 15; Fokke Obbema et al., "China Rates Its Own Citizens—Including Online

Inmes, 22 November 15; Fokke Obbema et al., China Rates its Own Citizens—including Ohline Behaviour," de Volkskrant, 25 April 15.

172 Mirjam Meissner, Rogier Creemers, Pamela Kyle Crossley, Peter Mattis, and Samantha Hoffman, "Is Big Data Increasing Beijing's Capacity for Control?" Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 12 August 16. See also Fokke Obbema et al., "China Rates Its Own Citizens—Including Online Behaviour," de Volkskrant, 25 April 15.

173 "State Council Publishes 'Guiding Opinion on Establishing and Perfecting System of Uniform Encouragement for Integrity and Discipline for Dishonesty To Speed Up Advancing Construction of Social Trustworthiness'" [Guowuyuan yinfa "guanyu jianli wanshan shouxin lianhe illi ha shiyin lianhe changilia zhidu jiakuai tujiin shebui changvin jiansha da zhiday vijian"]

jili he shixin lianhe chengjie zhidu jiakuai tuijin shehui chengxin jianshe de zhidao yijian"l,

Xinhua, 12 June 16.

Ainnua, 12 June 16.

174 State Council, Guiding Opinion on Establishing and Perfecting System of Uniform Encouragement for Integrity and Discipline for Dishonesty To Speed Up Advancing Construction of Social Trustworthiness [Guanyu jianli wanshan shouxin lianhe jili he shixin lianhe chengjie zhidu jiakuai tujjin shehui chengxin jianshe de zhidao yijian], issued 30 May 16, sec. 1.

<sup>175</sup> Ibid., sec. 9. <sup>176</sup> Ibid., sec. 19.